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I want to take you back to the fall of 1991 and one of the most memorable football practices I 
was ever a part of. The weather was horrible. Snow had been falling all day, as had the 
temperatures, and that continued throughout practice. Our practice field was on top of a hill, so it 
was exposed to all the elements. That day our coaches decided to teach us a lesson in endurance 
and teamwork. We wrapped up our usual drills when our head coach said, “Practice will end 
when each of you carries a teammate up this hill.” Everyone quickly partnered up and very soon 
there were just two of us left. Me, and a guy by the name of Michael Spoehr. Now, without me 
telling you anything else about him, I want you to imagine the build of a guy with a last name of 
Spoehr. You’re probably not picturing a 170 lb. wide receiver. And you’d be right. Spoehr was a 
330 lb. offensive lineman…and my body hurts just remembering having to carry him. 
 
He went first. In addition to being gigantic, he was also one of the strongest people I’ve ever 
known. He took my meager 240 lb. frame, threw me on his back like a sack of potatoes, and 
effortlessly moved up the snow-covered hill. In fact, I think he was initiating conversation as we 
went. We got to the top, made our way back to the bottom, and then it was my turn. I did not 
throw him on my back like a sack of potatoes. In fact, he just sort of laid on me, and off we went. 
The going was slow and arduous. I slipped and fell multiple times. There’s nothing quite like 
being squeezed between the frozen earth and a giant man. Not surprisingly, we were the last two 
on the hill. But something very cool happened along the way. My teammates started to come 
down the hill to us. They were cheering me on. They were reminding me of the promise coach 
gave to end practice. They kept me going when I wanted to quit. And after what felt like an hour, 
I reached the top, everyone cheered, and the promise was fulfilled. 
 
I tell you that because in a lot of ways that’s the story of the Christian life, and that’s the impact 
we can have in each other’s lives. You and I have been given a promise of hope by a faithful 
God who calls us to live faithfully with him and his people in light of that hope. But following 
Jesus will be littered with difficulty, doubt, and discouragement. All of these influences can 
make us want to detour down another path or devote ourselves to something else. But Scripture 
calls us to hold fast to the hope we have been given and do so without wavering. That’s not 
something easily done on our own. We need teammates to help us along the way. 
 
So, this morning, we close our series called Belonging with one of my favorite passages in all of 
Scripture. It is a passage that most closely reflects our mission of “calling each other to live out 
our God-given purpose in Christ every day”, and it answers the question of how we can help 
each other remain faithful to our calling until the very end.  
 
[Hebrews 10:23] 23 Let us hold fast the confession of our hope without wavering, for he who 
promised is faithful. 
 
The book of Hebrews reminds us we are to be a people of hope. Biblical hope is not wishful 
thinking that something might come true, like hoping the Cowboys win the Super Bowl. Biblical 
hope is living with certainty that a promise that has been made by a faithful God will come to 
pass. The promise of hope we are to hold fast to is that Jesus will one day return to set things 
right, that we will be made new, and we will be with him forever. All brokenness, sickness, pain, 
strife, hatred, and injustice will be eradicated. And because we know it all works out perfectly in 
the end, we can live faithfully now, even in the midst of difficult circumstances.  
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It says we’re to hold fast to that hope without wavering, but we know that call comes with 
challenges. There are any number of threats to us holding fast. We may place our hope in 
something other than God. It may be in ourselves, our stuff, another person, a certain status, 
adoration, etc. The problem is that wherever your hope goes, your devotion and faithfulness 
are sure to follow. What is it for you? Additionally, our steadfastness is threatened by the events 
that knock the wind out of us. Loss, baggage, pain and difficulty all may beat us down and cause 
us to question the goodness and faithfulness of God. Or maybe it’s simply the passage of time. 
Martha and I were talking this week about how it’s been 2,000 years since Jesus made his 
promise to return and it might be another 2,000 years before it’s fulfilled. If you let that sink in, 
you might tempted to believe it will never happen. Discouragement leads to doubt and that may 
make us want to dismiss the whole thing and take our lives in another direction.  
 
But holding fast to the hope we have begins with the one who has given us that hope. A promise 
is only as good as the character of the promise maker. I bet that every promise that has ever been 
made to you was immediately followed by you thinking “Is this the kind of person who keeps his 
promises?” The writer of Hebrews reminds us that the one who promised to return and make all 
things right is faithful. He was faithful in the life he lived on earth, the death he died on the cross, 
and the Spirit he sent after he left. He who has promised is faithful. It is easy to say, but harder to 
hold fast to. Thankfully God did not intend for us to do this alone. How can we help each other 
hold fast, not just to survive during this sometimes arduous journey, but to thrive and fulfill the 
purpose God has set before us even when the difficult times come?  
 
[Hebrews 10:24-25] 24 And let us consider how to stir up one another to love and good 
works, 25 not neglecting to meet together, as is the habit of some, but encouraging one 
another, and all the more as you see the Day drawing near. 
 
This passage gives us three ways we help each other this week to press on, hold fast, and live out 
our God given purpose.  
 
Be considerate. V24 says, “let us consider how to stir up one another…”, but the original order 
of the words is actually “consider one another.”  Considering is considerate, and the best way to 
live out this one another is to become students of one other, that we would relate to and engage 
each other based on who God made us to be, our gifts, experiences, and what makes our heart 
beat fast. You could call it “customized one anothering”.  
 
I had someone recently ask me for counsel on a difficult decision they had to make. I did not 
know the person well but gave it my best shot and was able to add some value. But, in the course 
of our conversation, he told me he had also received counsel from a few people who knew him 
very well. We processed that input and I ultimately told him to put more weight on their words 
than mine because they knew him much better than I did and their counsel was informed by their 
familiarity of this guy.  
 
I’m not saying the input of strangers is worthless. You and I can influence one another’s lives 
simply by our presence, simply by sitting next to someone and letting them see you worship the 
Lord. But if we are going to speak into each other’s lives, we have to know the life we are 
speaking into. That is particularly true if it’s someone who is wavering.  
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Is there anyone in your life that you have taken little notice of? Is it possible God put that person 
in your life because he wants you to “consider” them? Pause this week and do that very thing. He 
may have something for you to do in their life.  
 
Motivate love. The writer says that we have a role to play in manifesting love and good works in 
each other’s lives as we live out our hope. We do this by “stirring up one another”. Like we saw 
last week with confessing to and admonishing one another, this one is intensely personal. That 
word for “stir” is not a soft word. Paroxysmos can literally refer to a sharp disagreement, 
emotional outburst, or the sudden actions of someone suffering from a fever. It gets translated as 
stir, spur, provoke, and stimulate. We’re not being asked to merely provide suggestions on how 
others should live. We’re being called to be a catalytic force in someone else’s life. And because 
of that intensity, this word demands it be practiced in the context of an intimate relationship, 
lived out by a person who has first made the investment of “considering the other”. If you’ve 
ever had a stranger try to speak into the intimate details of your life, you know what I mean. My 
teammates on the side of that hill stirred me up to keep me going. Much of what they said can’t 
be repeated in church. But they were allowed to because of our relationship.  
 
The goal of this stirring once again shows us the primacy of love in the believer’s life. Jesus said, 
“love one another as I have loved you”. Love is the inspiration from which all the other one 
anothers are to be lived out. And here we see that our influence in each other’s lives is to call 
each other to that love. Jesus was asked to sum up the Law of God. He said, “love God and love 
others”. It is the Great Commandment, it is the purpose of all who confess their hope in him, and 
God wants us to help each other fulfill it. When we do, that love will result in good works 
because love can’t be separated from good works. I can tell Martha “I love you” all the time, and 
I do, and it’s right to, but that love will eventually manifest into good works on her behalf if it is 
the kind of love Scripture refers to.  
 
None of this would be necessary if the Christian life was easy. We could just all be casually 
headed in the same direction without a care in the world, and we wouldn’t need this kind of 
intense interaction. But we know the more difficult the road, the more we’ll be tempted to focus 
on ourselves instead of the other, as love calls us to. That’s why we have to hold fast together.  
 
Have you ever considered the impact you can have in someone else’s life? Imagine if, when 
people spoke of you, they said “He/she helped me love more and do good with my life.” That’s 
impact! But it only happens if we do something else first…  
 
Show up. It seems obvious, but the writer warns his readers to not neglect meeting together. He 
knows none of this is possible if we are alone. We can’t one another if there’s not another. We 
can’t consider one another if we don’t come together to get to know each other more and build 
relationships more deeply. And we can’t stir one another if we are far apart. What was true then 
is still true 2,000 years later. 
 
All of us here are tempted to drift towards isolation. The intimacy, responsibility, and 
accountability that comes with these One Another commands may give us pause. They ask a 
tremendous amount of us, and we have not taken that lightly in this series. We may also fool our 
self into thinking that we don’t need others, or they don’t need us. I can know God fully and be 
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all he wants me to be on my own, or I have nothing to offer to help you get there yourself. Both 
ideas are patently false. We see throughout the Bible that some of the most difficult times come 
when someone is alone and isolated. Sin enters the world as a silent Adam leaves Eve to fend for 
herself against the serpent. David runs from Saul and says, “There is none who takes notice of 
me…no one cares for my soul.” Elijah is at his lowest when he’s alone in a cave.  
 
I have said many times that if our gathering is a short Christian concert and motivational speech, 
let’s not bother. If our Life Groups are no more than social clubs, stay home. We gather, though, 
because we know they are intended for so much more. God calls all followers of Jesus 
“necessary”, and the Church has always gathered because they know that’s how they’ll receive 
help to hold fast. Lone ranger Christians will always struggle because it’s hard to carry a 330 lb. 
burden on your back by yourself. All these one another commands declare we were never meant 
to. When we meet together and confess our hope to one another, that hope becomes contagious. 
We remind one another of his faithfulness and lovingly speak into each other’s lives to say, 
“keep going”. If you ever struggle with the desire to show up, I would encourage you to 
remember these one another passages because they show us we are God’s gift of grace to one 
another. That regular recognition and gratitude could change the way we view church.  
 
How inexhaustible are the riches that open up for those who by God’s will are privileged to 
live in the daily fellowship of life with other Christians…Let him who has had the privilege 
of living a common Christian life with other Christians praise God’s grace from the bottom 
of his heart. Let him thank God on his knees and declare: It is grace, nothing but grace, 
that we are allowed to live in community with Christian brethren.  - Dietrich Bonhoeffer, 
Life Together 
 
That grace is available to you when we gather on Sunday mornings, come together in our Life 
Groups, and come together just for fun. On March 22, we’ll do that very thing. In celebration of 
our belonging we are going to have a Family Gathering full of games, food, music, and fun, on 
the top floor of our parking garage. Don’t worry. We’ll have golf carts running people up and 
down who can’t handle those stairs. Everyone is invited. We’d love to have you register so we 
know how much food to buy. We want to pack out that top floor and have a great time together 
as we celebrate the family God has assembled here.  
 
I want to close this morning with a story and time to reflect and worship. It’s the story of the 
Issamene family. They are part of our church, and in the midst of great tragedy, they were 
beneficiaries of what happens when we choose to live in this way. [Issamene video] 
 
That’s what love and good works looks like. That’s what happens when we draw near to remind 
the brokenhearted of the faithfulness of God. Each person in that story was stirred into action by 
another. They poured out their love through good works, and a family in crisis held on and 
continues to hold fast to the hope they have in Jesus Christ. I am so proud to say this happened in 
our family. 
 
And this is why God has caused us to belong to one another. What an incredible blessing and 
privilege he has given us to be a part of each other’s lives. I pray we would never take it for 
granted but, instead, rejoice regularly at this marvelous truth.  


